Technical Theater Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes

4/19/16
Present: Sue Long, Mark Lowentrout, Richard Strand, Rachel Parent (via Skype), Kevin Owen (via Skype), Bill Eastham (briefly, by Skype), Bernardo Solano (via conference call), Mary Lowentrout, Ward Carlisle, Jeanine Eastham, Brandon Phillips, Josh Tercero, Addison Randall, Denise Dougherty, Daniel Nyiri, Amanda Horak & Christine Cummings 

Lowentrout called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

REPORTS/DISCUSSION ITEMS

· Lowentrout welcomed committee and explained the purpose of the meeting:

· Assist in evaluating the effectiveness of our proposed program.

· Recommend changes to curriculum plan, facilities and equipment needs.

· Identify work experience opportunities and necessities for our students.

· All introduced themselves and their technical specialties, which covered all theatrical design aspects.

· Strand began the discussion focusing first on LIGHTING. He asked what equipment needs we might need for the proposed program. 

· Carlisle offered that we currently have the basics for a full lab including an excellent control system. He also mentioned the need for more moving lights and the need for access to the instruments.

· Owen concurred that for Intro classes we have a good start and suggested we form partnerships with local rental companies. He emphasized the need to teach students how to use LED lights as it is a new growing trend. All agreed. 

· Mary Lowentrout assured that theater houses are moving to LED so they are now available at a cheaper price in the long run.

· Nyiri added that LED requires less maintenance and Phillips said LED are also safer instruments.

· Strand asked how we teach with only 2 controllers, suggesting Visualizing Software.
· Owen discussed types of software used, and what control software they aligned with. 
· Carlisle said Visualizing Software wouldn’t make student access to controllers easier because it doesn’t help with the buttons on the console.

· Phillips mentioned that there are free software downloads available
· The consensus of all lighting technicians present was a lack of enthusiasm regarding Visualizing Software.

· Tercero described their solution at Citrus College was to have students book time to use the console to which Carlisle asked if instructors need always be present. Tercero answered that they were not always present.

· Strand asked what technical developments might be coming down the pike of which we should be aware when making purchases. 

· Dougherty recommended attending Cinegear Conference June 3-5 @ Paramount to find out latest trends. Carlisle added attending LDI in Vegas for purchasing.

· Tercero suggested SMPTE video serving and programming training.

· Owen offered that there are non-traditional ways consoles are being used in the industry. 

· Strand continued the discussion focusing now on AUDIO. He asked what equipment needs we might have for the proposed program expressing concern that we have only 2 soundboards.

· Owen emphasized that everything is in the digital world now offering that the Soundcraft console we own is sufficient here at Mt. SAC.

· Randall suggested Music Dept. crossover potential having music students assisting theater audio designers in achieving the “feel” they seek, in creating the design, etc. He added that Adobe Audition has garnered high praise. 

· Nyiri discussed the difference between stage and screen audio adding that there is affordable & valuable software available, to which Randall suggested Logic Pro.
· ALL offered other equipment suggestions such as Protools, Audition, Playback and QLab.

· Strand asked if playback in QLab is appropriate.  It was conceded to be the industry standard at this time.
· Strand asked about anticipated technical developments of which we should be aware when making purchases. 

· All Audio Technicians concurred that Cinegear was important.

· Strand asked if we should buy Dante Platform and Owen said yes.
· Nyiri asked if we have up to date microphones, to which Long replied that we DO need new mics within the division.

· Randall suggested we include some wireless mics in that purchase with small headsets.

· Strand turned the discussion to STAGECRAFT focusing on the structure of the proposed classes and most necessary skills needed to enter the work environment.
· Strand mentioned restructuring the course outline of record, replacing Lighting with Rigging.
· Horak emphasized the importance of Rigging offering that very few colleges include it. 

· Randall advised that though automated rigging systems are popular in larger theaters, the students should also know hand-pull techniques. 

· Horak included Welding as a necessary skill which would make the students MUCH more HIRABLE, adding her frustrations with new hires coming in under-trained. To which Owen offered that his own skills in welding helped keep him employed after school.

· Strand asked how we incorporate enough welding into the certificate.

· Randall said we should just make it required.

· Long responded with an explanation of “Restricted Electives”.

· Mandy offered that sculpture welding is closer to theatrical welding.

· Long asked what are the equipment needs for welding?
· Owen stated that we seem to be well equipped currently for welding training.

· Eastham mentioned that Scene Painting is important in addition to welding.

· Strand assured we have it in place and plan to keep it a part of the training.

· Randall suggested CAD programs offering to get back to Strand with a list of names and adding the theater and film crossover potential.
· Eastham asked what Drafting programs we use recommending Vector Works, Spotlight and Auto CAD.   

· Strand continued the Stagecraft discussion including STAGE MANAGEMENT. He asked what equipment needs we might need for the proposed program. 

· Carlisle restated the need for wireless headsets.

· Strand included in the discussion HIRING PREFERENCES AND PRACTICES by asking what skills are missing in the new hires they encounter.

· Randall emphasized the importance of maintenance and keeping the instruments and equipment working suggesting getting students to fix them when needed.

· Phillips and Parent concurred that new hires lack troubleshooting skills and cannot fix equipment or deal with problems that arise. 
· Mary Lowentrout offered the need to understand power and electricity.

· Randall added the need to impart soft skills and basic communication in the collaboration process to which Strand mentioned we are involving more students in the Production Meetings to help in this way.
· Long asked what they are looking for in new hires.

· Owen answered that he wants a breadth of knowledge, conflict resolution skills, and suggested that students work on the touring shows that come through the Clarke Theater. 

· Strand and Bill Eastham agreed to set a meeting to further this discussion at a later date.

· Carlisle supported this idea stating that students who are house hands for campus productions have gone on to do major tours later.

· Tercero offered that Electronics Courses were very helpful when he was a student.

· Randall recommended that Physics of Light and Sound could be added to electives.

· Strand turned the discussion to CURRICULUM CONSIDERATIONS beginning by asking if there are any classes missing from the list.

· Horak asked if the students need to work on multiple different roles in the Practicum, to which Stand answered that they do not now.

· Randall suggested that an Acting class should be required to foster compassion.

· Parent asked why Costuming was only a Restricted Elective. 

· Strand said the 3 options would be to 1) add as 5th category, 2) Stay a Restricted Elective or 3) Create a specific Costuming Certificate.

· Parent responded with the choice would be beneficial so recommended including it as 1 of 5 options. Strand agreed.

· Dougherty added that Costuming transfers most easily from stage to film so she thinks Costuming should be a separate Certificate including Construction and Fabrication as requirements.

· Nyiri mentioned that overall there are grant opportunities that could be explored here. He also broached the topic of Union Membership.
· Solano and Strand agreed to set up a separate meeting so Solano could more fully offer his thoughts.
· Long asked if the Restricted Electives made sense and if we should offer levels to reasonably get the student out into the workplace more quickly.

· Eastham informed that she has Make-Up students in entry-level jobs and recommended that Costume students also know skills in make-up, wigs, etc. 

· Parent said the bare minimum to get an entry-level job includes simple skills such as how to sew a button, cut a pattern, hang a light, etc. She offered that a lot can be learned in the workplace but it would be preferred for new-hires to have multiple skills coming in.
· Mary Lowentrout said that there are not a lot of full-time jobs available right out of school but there IS over-hire work the students could get after the first 10 units while they CONTINUE pursuing the certificate. 

· **Horak offered the important point that the over-hires she brings in who HAVE some theater training are the ones they bring back more often and who get more work. She also recommended a minimum of a year of stagecraft and work in a scene shop.

· Parent suggested that a 2-part Stagecraft class might help to build basic skills.

· Strand concluded that the consensus was that 10 units is not enough to enter the workplace but 20 units might be. 

· Carlisle suggested we switch Stagecraft with Lighting to help Level 1 students get a job after 10 units.

· Randall asked if students could get extra credits for “Field Work” if they get hired while pursuing the Certificate. Long responded that we are already equipped to do this.

· Strand stated the downside of the LEVELS might be confusion, to potential employers, about the rigor of the various levels.
· Nyiri asked Strand which classes were transferable.  Strand answered as follows:
· Introduction to Theater, Stagecraft, Play Rehearsal and Production, and Practicum have already articulated.

· Introduction to Design, Stage Management, and Stage Lighting are not yet approved but are part of the Transfer Model Curriculum for the AA-T in Theatre Degree.

· Audio for the Live Theater is the only proposed class that would require independently seeking approval for articulation. 

· Strand brought up the need for Production Class REPEATABILTY. He asked if production work was as important as the class work.

· ALL were emphatic about production work being even MORE important than class work.

· Randall stated “There is no greater teacher than doing the physical show.” 

· Carlisle asked if there would be an Advisor guiding students through the program to which Strand replied that faculty members would assist.

· Long asked if everyone had ACTED in a production.

· ALL responded YES they have.
· Long suggested Acting should not be required, but made an elective to help strike a balance.

· Tercero offered that a required Acting class would have been a turn off for him as a student.

· Long asked if there is any other equipment or professional development we should include.

· Owen suggested software like Vector Works, QLab, Visualization, etc. 

· Horak suggested we start using fly systems, turn tables and traps to give students experience working with these technical challenges.

· Mary Lowentrout added that a Forklift Certificate could be offered as well. 

Lowentrout adjourned the meeting at 9:54 P.M. 

Respectfully Submitted,

Christine Cummings

